  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD ON MONDAY 17th JULY IN THE WENN EVANS CENTRE at 7.30pm
Present:

Cllr D Mole (Chairman), Cllr T Balls, Cllr V Howson, Cllr T Love, Cllr L Dixon, Cllr E Batt, Cllr J Sheppard
J Beardshaw - Clerk
17 members of the public.  District Councillor Luke Paterson  The County Councillor was not present
1. To welcome those present.  The Chairman thanked those present for attending the meeting and welcomed the members of the public.  The Chairman noted that members of the public would only be invited to speak during the public session
2. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr C Siely was not present at the meeting
3. Cllr Beane signed his declaration of office, having received dispensation at the May and June meetings
4. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items. Cllr Love noted an interest in any matters pertaining to the car park / planning application.  Cllr Sheppard noted that she had an interest in the car park on the basis that she lives on Beach Road. 
5. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 12th June 2023 and to consider matters arising from those minutes:  The minutes were approved.  
6. Councillor Reports (as presented)

6.1. Chairman’s report.  The Chairman noted that he was waiting for some information from Clapham Collinge regarding the updating of the constitution for the Wenn Evans Centre
6.2. Further Councillor reports.  
7. Correspondence
7.1. NNDC.  Information regarding support for households affected by erosion.  The Clerk noted that she had spoken with Rob Goodliffe, head of Coastal Transition at NNDC, who had explained that Pathfinder was completed many years ago and that it had been a limited fund.  EN12 rollback opportunity is available and with CTAP (Coastwise) NNDC would be looking to co-develop possible ways forward with communities.  
7.2. Happisburgh Badminton group.  Thank you letter for donation.  Noted
7.3. VAT notification and correspondence with Steve Parkinson.  The Clerk noted that HMRC had written to the Council with the possibility of a penalty for not having paid the VAT from the car park income.  The Clerk was working with Steve Parkinson, VAT advisor, to send the required information to HMRC.  Noted
7.4. NCC.  Norwich Western Link update.  The Clerk explained that the Western Link was on hold pending receipt of funds from Central Government
7.5. NCC.  Parish Partnership.  Invitation to bid.  Invitations invited by 8/12/23.  Noted
7.6. Clerk.  To confirm actions prior to the opening of the field for Permitted Development Rights.  Shaun Martin agreed to undertake all jobs required for the opening of the overflow car park for the month of August.  The Council thanked Mr Martin.  On a slightly separate subject, Cllr Mole agreed to place the cones on the junction on behalf of Council in order to make the Beach Road junction safer by preventing cars parking there over the summer
7.7. Central government.  £1million fund for new defibrillators.  Noted.  On a separate subject, Cllr Howson asked Council if it wished to support the defibrillator at the Caravan Park on the basis that it is a village facility.  Councillors thought that this was a good idea in principle.  The Clerk would speak with the Caravan Park and revert at the next meeting
7.8. TW/23/1402.  Confirmation of objection to TPO on tree at Old Tythe Cottage.  The Council agreed to object to the TPO again as the consultation had re-opened.
7.9. Cllr Love noted that Vattenfall were considering funding an additional Teaching Assistant at the school.  This information would be checked by The Clerk
8. Adjourn the meeting at 1954 hrs for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

8.1. District and County Councillor reports.  The County Councillor had not attended the meeting.  District Councillor introduced himself.
8.2. Public participation
The Clerk would speak to Cllr Siely to ask if he would cut the verges, which had become overgrown and with the planned rain, would get worse

The Clerk would ask Rob Goodliffe NNDC Coastal Transition manager to attend a future Parish Council meeting
The Clerk would source some ‘pick up after your dog signs’ for fields around the car park (note, following the meeting, a parishioner supplied some signs)
The Clerk would report the ‘Short Lane’ sign removal (ENQ900238401)
8.3. Reconvene the meeting
The meeting was reconvened at 2012 hrs
9. Agenda items
9.1. To receive information from the Charles Summer’s Trust Chairman.  The Council received information from the Chairman and offered to support the trust wherever it could in the future.  Cllr Love noted that in his many years on the Council he had never before received the information about the trust and was delighted to have received the information
9.2. To consider and if to agree to take over ownership of the T&T bell once it is in position.  Postponed pending further information from the T&T team
9.3. To consider chapters 10 to 12 of the financial regulations covering procurement and contracts.  Councillors agreed that they had read and understood the information.
9.4. To consider approving the Armed Forces Covenant Pledge.  The Council discussed this at length and agreed that the Clerk would send them further information for consideration
9.5. To consider moving £77,000 into the Natwest Current account short term in order to retain FSCS insurance on all monies.  As some Councillors had not filled in the members’ interests form it was agreed that any financial decisions would be postponed to the following meeting.  The Clerk noted that there were issues across the board with the new members’ interests forms and that some Councillors had sent in their forms by hand which had not been acknowledged
9.6. To consider placing / financing a mirror for a mirror at the junction of Beach Road / Lighthouse Lane.  Following discussion it was AGREED that Cllr Batt would speak with the owner of the land to see if he was willing to have a mirror on his land.
9.7. To agree under delegated authority for The Clerk to agree playground expenditure as required for works to the zip wire and cargo net.  AGREED
10. Financial Matters.  To check finance report and consider budget against expenditure for the month
The Clerk had circulated budget information prior to the meeting by hand, which Councillors would consider over the month, and email the Clerk with queries or comments 

10.1. To consider action regarding the outstanding items from the internal audit 
10.1.1. VAT invoices and research into whether the VAT income from the ice cream van should include VAT.  The Clerk noted that if the ice cream van is parked in a specific location, it doesn’t need to have VAT on the invoices, if the agreement simply allows the ice cream concession to turn up and trade wherever they like, there will be input tax applicable.  Noted
10.1.2. Public liability insurance documentation to be confirmed for contractors.  The Clerk explained that she had seen the documentation for SIM Home Improvements and the Cornells but not the gate opening contractor.  The Clerk would speak to the gate opening contractor.  It was also flagged that the gate opening contractor had sub contracted the work whilst she is away and that the replacement person also needed to have public liability.  
10.1.3. Data Protection Policy and General Reserve Policy uploaded to the website.  The Clerk noted that this was not yet completed
10.2 The Council agreed the following receipts:
10.1.4. Car Park receipts as periodically reported
10.1.5. NCC.  £345.78.  Delegated grass cutting
10.3
The Council agreed the following payments:
PC account
	
	992
	Clerk salary, expenses 
	665.48
	

	
	993
	HMRC Tax 
	77.20
	

	
	994
	Norfolk Pension Fund (part paid by Clerk)
	208.10
	

	23.06.23
	995
	NALC training
	72.00
	12.00

	17.06.23
	996
	Paul Macro.  T&T bell photography
	200.00
	

	
	DD
	URM glass recycling
	32.64
	5.44

	
	997
	Robert Payne T&T bell accommodation reimbursement
	187.00
	

	
	998
	Paul Thompson Music
	150.00
	

	
	999
	Ground Sun (T&T bell)
	4,800.00
	

	
	1000
	SPC Ltd (T&T bell)
	1,440.00
	240.00


CP account

	
	631
	SIM Home Improvements.  Car Park and village works
	1510.00
	

	
	632
	Roy Cornell June
	1,081.28
	

	
	633
	Bryony Nierop-Reading.  Gate opening
	87.00
	

	22.06.23
	634
	Redhead Architects.  Car Park plan revision (cheque to officer)
	342.00
	57.00

	03.06.23
	DD
	Wave water
	371.80
	

	
	635
	Flowbird Smart City.  Transactions and airtime
	205.54
	34.26

	03.08.23
	636
	Wayside Supplies
	130.24
	21.71

	
	637
	J H Mowing recreation ground
	450.00
	


9. Planning: 

9.1. Planning applications:  
9.1.1. PF/20/9420.  Land to the West of Whimpwell Street, Happisburgh.  Erection of 14 dwellings, with new vehicular access, electricity substation, associated drainage and landscaping works.  Council agreed that the Clerk would ascertain if the properties are affordable and if to support the application.  If not to query the affordable element of the application (note: confirmation received that all properties are proposed to be affordable)
11.2 Planning Decisions:
11.2.1 None
10. Items for the Church News – deadline 12th.  No items
To resolve under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 that the Press and Public be excluded due to items pertaining to employment and legal issues
12.1 To consider increasing the payments for the current tenders in order to bring them in line with inflation.  Council agreed on changes to rates for SIM Home improvements, and to offer a three year contract (on the basis that the car park continues to exist) with an annual review for performance and to consider inflation. In addition, Council agreed to offer the cleaning contractors a three year agreement on the same terms.  The Clerk would put together contracts
13 Any further items at the Chairman’s discretion
11. Date of next meeting – The next meeting will take place on Monday 11th SEPTEMBER 2023 in the Wenn Evans Centre at 7.30pm
12. The meeting was closed at 2120`  hrs
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